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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 24th October 2016 at 19:00 at the 

Memorial Hall, Links Avenue, Brundall

	Present :


Chairman: Cllr John Warne

Vice-Chairman: Cllr John Philp

Cllr G Nurden, Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr K Wilkins,  

Cllr G Buckley, Cllr I S Walters, Cllr P Taylor, Cllr JJ Warns

Parish Clerk: S Smyth

7 members of the public



	

	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman, advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.

The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2016-0196

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr R Price business

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to accept the apology.
	

	2016-0197

	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable or Non Disclosable Pecuniary Interests 
Cllr J Philp DPI Finance Tender for Cleaning

Cllr Buckley DPI (payments schedule)
Cllr Nurden DPI (Planning items as he is on Broadland Planning Committee)
	

	2016-0198
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was resolved by a majority decision that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 26th September 2016 be approved.
	

	2016-0199

	Actions from the Minutes
2016-0192 Church Fen boardwalk. All repairs have been completed except the repair to the small walkway to the extreme east of the site as this lies in the river and may need a license to be approve by the Broads Authority
	

	2016-0200
	Public Participation (5 Members of the Public present)

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to adjourn the Meeting for Public Participation.

Greg Chandler spoke as Leader of the Friends of Brundall Countryside Park. The Community Payback team have done a good job in clearing the thistles. Rail track are working on cutting down many Lleylandii trees on the track for damp avoidance which is allowing more light onto the south part of the Park.
Derek Elms reminded the Council that the Notice Board project still hasn’t been completed and that west of the village is poorly served. Greg suggested the wall of the chemist as a possible site for a notice board.

The Meeting was reconvened.
	Chairman/

Parish Clerk

	2016-0201
	General Power of Competence

The General Power of Competence was brought in by the Localism Act 2011 ss1 – 8.  The Power gives a local authority the power to do anything which individuals generally may do.

 The eligibility requirements are that at least 2/3rds of the councillors must have been elected or stood for election and the clerk must be qualified. The Clerk reported that she has now achieved a pass in L07 criteria for the General Power of Competence paper and so this makes the Council eligible to adopt the power. She also reported that over 2/3rds of the Council are made up of elected Members.

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to adopt the general power of competence.
	

	2016-0202
	Chairman’s report

Towards the end of September, I had the great pleasure of being asked to judge the best allotment in various categories, full plot, half plot and smaller areas. It was a real pleasure to walk around the allotments and see all the hard work that had taken place. It was very evident that plot holders had put much time and effort in to the working their plots with an abundance of produce and colourful floral displays that had obviously taken much time and care to achieve. I do commend a walk around the area to fellow councillors so they may see what has been accomplished in the short time frame since the allotments concept was first mooted by the Parish Council. I am reasonably convinced that none of we councillors who were there when the idea of allotments was conceived would have believed what could and has been accomplished by the Allotmenteers and their Association committee. With their ideas for communal activities within their group such as petanque and barbeque sites starting to become reality, I believe Brundall Parish Council has been party to the facilitation of a very successful venture.

Ongoing discussions are continuing to taking place with Broadland District Council, our professional advisors and developers regarding proposed new housing within the Parish boundaries.  Councillors are acutely aware of village concerns and will do all that is within their sphere of responsibility to ensure the best outcome for Brundall. We must however acknowledge that strongly held opinions may have to be tempered with the realities of compromise. With the demands of central government for growth being experienced by many District and Parish Councils, it may be unrealistic to expect some development if not all can be arrested.

As Chairman, I am becoming more aware of the land management demands that are being placed on our Clerk in addition to her already heavy workload. We already have a significant estate that requires maintenance schedules, tendering process, the monitoring of service contracts and service delivery. This is not to detract from the significant highly valuable input given by our various friends groups and without whom it would be very hard for the Parish to care for its land. However, I have been reflecting on the advantages / disadvantages of looking at the constitution of a Parish Council Estate Management Sub Committee to take responsibility for our land management. It is an idea that needs further exploration as to its merits or not before any draft proposals could be presented to the Council for deliberation.


	

	2016-0203
	CDROB
Update on the recreation and housing plans on Land East of the Memorial Hall

Cllr Wilkins reported that the sub group and our agents attended a Meeting with Broadland District Council to discuss progress on the Quantum Land (QL) impending planning application and our project plans. Quantum Land elected not to attend this meeting as they felt that until there was agreement as to how to set out the land there was little point.  From the PC perspective we have our own minimum expectations and have forwarded these to QL. These are a sports field incorporating setting out a cricket pitch and football layout, MUGA, sports pavilion, car parking, trim trail. It must be noted that 25% of the land allocated for recreation is earmarked by QL for housing. Also the reference to the Longs land as a Country Park is deemed an inappropriate description as it implies formal facilities when in fact the land is a rough area suitable for only dog walking and not “picnic areas” and municipal activities. Talks about the river aspect of the Longs land gave rise to a proposed project from the Broads Authority and the Environment Agency who would like works to be done to the river to improve oxygen levels and therefore extend a range of wildlife habitat.  Discussions about the emergency access proposed by Quantum Land also gave cause for concern, namely that the route from Links Avenue traverses directly over our pitches.
The PC has put QL on notice that if a satisfactory solution cannot be reached between us then a CPO option would be actioned and that Broadland DC support this action. The PC does expect that QL allow us to achieve our minimum expectations of our project plan and that all must expect to compromise in some way. However, our plans have already accommodated losing a quarter (25%) of the site allocation and at present unless QL move back their housing away from our plans, we may come to an impasse. We also have little information as to how Blofield feel about the offer for the “country park”.
	Cllr Wilkins/
Parish Clerk

	2016-0204
	Brundall’s Community Resilience Plans

The Clerk attended a Community Workshop in Acle which dealt with the latest issues for villages who need to update, refresh or even create their own parish Community Emergency Plan. The event was fairly well attended by the Norfolk Fire and Rescue teams who took the trouble to dedicate two separate teams at two separate times in the day to come along and educate us on their work in the County. It was surprising to learn that only 3 crews service the whole of the area at any one time and that they have been expanding their services to include floods (which incidentally no authority has to attend but they do as they got a DEFRA funding grant of £5m 5 years ago to buy the necessary equipment). They also now attend and give emergency first aid. This all adds pressure to their services but the Clerk was impressed with the professionalism that they demonstrate and the military-like precision in the way they operate The workshop also gave the Clerk cause to look at updating our plan and also some key points to improve our Plan:
 
1) Cluster sharing our information to expand our directory of emergency numbers.
 
2) Maybe looking to emulate Acle who have a directory of people who will take their own road and in the event of an emergency would be prepared to knock on doors to inform, help, especially to locate vulnerable people.
 
3) Equipment. Now we have a large storage barn in Cremer's Meadow we could look to expand our emergency equipment to store one day. 
	Parish Clerk

	2016-0205
	LA Cluster Meeting

Cllrs Walters, Nurden and Mickelburgh attended the Meeting at Postwick Village Hall. Discussions surrounded the Broom Boats planning application. It was noted that not as many representatives were attending and so as Brundall are hosting the next Meeting the Clerk will try to advertise it in good time and ensure invitees are given plenty of notice.
	Parish Clerk

	2016-0206
	Dog Fouling in Brundall

The Clerk and Chairman reported that this is still an issue that many residents complain about. The Meeting was shown a possible solution in the installation of dog poo bag dispensers. The possibilities of special dog enclosure areas possibly for the Countryside Park were also brought to the table. Cllr Nurden mentioned the second year of the District Council’s Top Dog campaign. Consideration of a new byelaw could be given in the future if things do not improve.

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to purchase 1 dog poo bag dispenser for Cremer’s Meadow and 2 for the Countryside Park at a cost of £99 each.
	Parish Clerk

	2016-0207
	Planning

Quantum Land

As the Planning Application has not been submitted it was not possible for councillors to fully express an opinion as yet. The Council is still liaising with Quantum Land to see exactly how much land is being offered and how it looks on a plan.

Applications:

20161483 – Broom Boats Land at Yarmouth Road/Postwick - Proposed Development of a retail supermarket of no more than 2500 sq. m, up to 192 dwellings, open space and vehicular access (Outline)

The Clerk reported that on the Broadland Planning website Brooms have neglected to provide the statement of community involvement, the statement of community benefits and the draft heads of terms for the S106 conditions. The Council, in commenting at this Meeting therefore reserved the right to add further comments once it had access to the aforementioned documentation. This will be conveyed to the planning officer at Broadland.
The Council read the chief planning adviser Ian Walter’s report. It was felt that Brooms had not offered sufficient compensation and that the lack of off- site recreation offers was a major consideration for objection. The high density of housing on this site is also a problem. The generation of more traffic from the site and onto the Brundall roundabout is also a major issue. The Council felt that sending Cllr Walters report but minus s7 is necessary and there was a proposal to send the following comment:

It was resolved to Object to the planning application with the main objection being that it is contrary to the Local Plan namely the Brundall Neighbourhood Plan and that the proposed site is an adopted site for recreation (Site allocations Broadland Local Plan 2016).

It was resolved to send a comment to the Planning Officer that the Council reserves the right to further comment once the missing community documentation is available to view. 
Smaller/Household applications:

BA/2016/0338/ FUL retrospective Revised fenestration, non material amendment to BA/2015/0320/HOUSEH53 Riverside Estate Supported unanimously

BDC 20161644 Single storey building comprising 3 garages at Riverdale, 20 Strumpshaw Road  Supported majority 1 abstention
BDC 201646 1 No. each Illuminated sign, Hanging Sign, 7 No. other signs Co Op The Street NR13 5JT (ex Budgens premises (Coop food programme Delivery Group Orchard) Objection due to concerns about the 4 signs with posts being a possible risk to safety

BA/2016/0378/TPOA Boardwalk opposite Rivers edge 1 Riverside Estate, request for pruning of protected trees. Supported unanimously

	

	2016-0208
	Finance

Payment Schedule - October 2016 (please refer to the schedule of cheques for approval/signature)  Approved majority 1 abstention. 
Bank reconciliation for End September 2016 ( 2Q16-17) 
Cllr Nurden enquired about the latest income from the allotment rentals as only £200 was showing. The Clerk indicated that further payments for October were not included in this report as the report only shows up to the end of September.  He also asked for the reserves figures showing deficits (e.g. playgrounds and neighbourhood Plans) to be dealt with.

Approved unanimously
Tender for the cleaning and inspection contract.
Cllr Philp left the room and did not return until the discussions and voting was over.

A relative of Cllr Philp has come forward to express a late interest in the contract. It was decided to best handle this situation in the light that the village has endeavoured to advertise heavily for a contractor to take on the contract to engage a sub group of three Councillors to ascertain and engage with the relative. It was proposed to allow Cllr Taylor to take the chair in discussion and voting,
It was proposed Cllrs Buckley, Nurden and Wilkins to be the sub group to interview the applicant.  Approved unanimously

Annual donation to the British Legion for a wreath to be placed at the Remembrance Service.
 It was proposed to donate £100 towards the wreath for the remembrance service. Approved unanimously.
It was proposed for the Chairman to attend the remembrance service and lay the wreath on behalf of the Council. Approved unanimously


	Cllr Buckley/
Cllr Nurden/

Cllr Wilkins

	2016-0209
	Clerk’s Correspondence: The Clerk presented the Clerks Correspondence. An email from the Nordic walking group was received and the Council were pleased to note that the group intend to use the Countryside park as a venue for their activities.
	

	2016-0210
	Items for the next Agenda 28th November 2016 (Main meeting date)

Tender for Cleaning.
Outcome of the Community at Heart Awards

Budget Precept first draft

6YC Youth Council project news.

Christmas Party plans for 8th December with the Trustees of the Memorial Hall
Queens birthday bench

	

	2016-0211
	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting
28th November 2016 (Main meeting date)

7pm Memorial Hall Lounge
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	Payments for October 2016

Parish clerk costs

3,258.52

Grass cutting monthly contract

£474.02

Cemetery

£14.48

Countryside park

£133.74

Cremers Meadow

                       395.24 

S106 reserves

£3,449.39

Street Lighting

£628.69

Fees

£425.00

Training

£20.00

Repairs and Renewals

£77.20

Office equipment

£33.57

Office expense

£69.13

Donations

£0.00

Notice Board

£1,117.00

rent&rates

£250.00

Commercial card

 £                     119.30 

Total expenditure

£10,465.28

Receipts for October 2016

repayment of intuit fee

£11.59

street Lighting

£282.50

Cemetery

£250.00

Total Income OCT 16

£532.50
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